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Abstract
Objective—Leadership is important in practice change, yet there are few studies addressing this
issue in mental health and social services. This study examined the differential roles of
transformational (i.e., charismatic) leadership and leader member exchange (i.e., the relationship
between a supervisor and their direct service providers) on team innovation climate (i.e., openness
to new innovations) and provider attitudes toward adopting evidence-based practice (EBP) during
a statewide evidence-based practice implementation (EBPI) of an intervention to reduce child
neglect.

Methods—Participants were 140 case-managers in 30 teams providing home-based services to
families in a statewide child-welfare system. Teams were assigned by region to EBPI or services
as usual (SAU) conditions. Multiple group path analysis was used to examine associations of
transformational leadership and leader member exchange with innovation climate and attitudes
toward adoption and use of EBP.

Results—Transformational leadership predicted higher innovation climate during
implementation while leader member exchange predicted higher innovation climate during SAU.
Innovation climate was, in turn, associated with more positive attitudes toward EBP for the EBPI
group.

Conclusions—Strategies designed to enhance supervisor transformational leadership have the
potential to facilitate implementation efforts by promoting a strong climate for EBPI and positive
provider attitudes toward adoption and use of EBP.
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Introduction
Evidence-based practices (EBPs) are those health interventions that are supported by
rigorous scientific research, allow for clinical expertise in their application, and provide for
consumer choice, preference, and culture.1, 2 The ability to adopt, implement, and sustain
EBPs is becoming increasingly important for mental health and social service organizations
and providers.3 Leaders can impact the capacity to foster (or slow) change and
innovation.4–7 The role of leadership in EBP implementation (EBPI) is often discussed but
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rarely empirically examined. In this study we address two different aspects of leadership,
“transformational leadership” and “leader-member exchange” and their associations with
innovation climate and subsequent provider attitudes toward adopting EBP.

Transformational Leadership
Transformational leadership is motivational, individually considerate, intellectually
stimulating, and can engage staff in supporting the mission and vision of a leader and
promote a climate for innovation and change.8 Transformational leadership8 has been
extensively researched and validated in many different organizational settings and
cultures9, 10 and reflects a visionary or charismatic form of leadership in which followers are
inspired to adopt the goals, values, and behaviors of the leader.11 Transformational leaders
encourage analytical engagement and challenge standard ways of conducting work
processes.12,13 The heightened sense of intrinsic motivation that transformational leaders are
able to establish is expected to result in greater creative and innovative efforts to support
organizational goals.5 Transformational leadership is important in organizational outcomes
both during change and during stable operations,14, 15 and predicts improved unit
performance.16 Transformational leadership compared to traditional leadership styles (e.g.,
democratic, task-oriented, relation-oriented) predicts greater unit performance and employee
job performance and satisfaction.17 Finally, transformational leadership is associated with
child and adolescent mental health clinicians’ attitudes toward adopting EBP18 and with
mental health service team performance and client outcomes.19

Leader-Member Exchange
Leader-member exchange represents the relationship between a leader and follower that can
enhance buy-in and willingness to perform well on the job.20 Leader-member exchange is
also important in organizational functioning and job satisfaction20 and differs from
transformational leadership in that it focuses on bi-directional relationships between leader
and follower similar to “working alliance” in clinical practice.21 It is the nature of the
relationship and the reciprocity that develops through ongoing exchanges that influences
subordinate actions. Leader-member exchange has been shown to act as a mediator of the
effect of transformational leadership on staff performance and behavior.22, 23

Differential Leadership Effects during Change
Eggleston and Bhagat24 suggest that different leadership approaches are required dependent
upon whether an organization is in a stable operating state or undergoing change. Some
studies have shown that charismatic leadership emerges as the most important approach for
leading an organization when experiencing significant organizational change.25 Similarly,
the perceived effectiveness of charismatic leaders increases when employees experience
greater levels of organizational change.26 This begs the question of whether different aspects
of leadership may produce different effects on teams and providers experiencing change
(i.e., implementing EBP) compared to providing services as usual (SAU).

Innovation Climate
Innovation climate is a type of strategic organizational climate. Strategic climates are those
that support a particular organizational goal such as adopting an EBP. Innovation climate is
associated with organizational outcomes including improved implementation of ideas,27

greater organizational innovation,5 and more general benefits such as employee and
consumer satisfaction28 and perceived service effectiveness by consumers.29 Both
transformational leadership and leader-member exchange may impact innovation climate.
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Attitudes toward Evidence-Based Practice
One potential mechanism for translating organizational or team support for innovation into
employee behaviors is through influencing employee attitudes. Employee attitudes are
important in the actual adoption and implementation of innovations 30, 31 although this
process is complex.32 More favorable attitudes towards change and scientific information
distinguish early adopters of innovations from late adopters.33 Mental health provider
attitudes towards EBP are related to organizational context, provider characteristics, and
leadership.18, 34, 35 In addition, employee attitudes toward adoption and use of EBP can be
considered an important “implementation outcome” distinct from clinical outcomes.36

The Present Study
The present study compares the associations of transformational leadership and leader-
member exchange with innovation climate and employee attitudes toward adoption and use
of EBPs for children’s service providers implementing an EBP compared to those delivering
SAU. The service system contracts with community-based organizations (CBOs) to provide
in-home services. Organizations in the study had been providing mental health and/or social
services for over 20 years and those implementing the EBP were in the “active
implementation” phase.3 The EBP was SafeCare®, an intervention shown to reduce child
neglect37 and to improve service provider retention and reduce emotional exhaustion.38, 39

SafeCare incorporates a generalized problem solving approach into three modules: 1) home
safety/accident prevention, 2) child health, and 3) parent-child and/or parent-infant
interaction. In contrast to SAU, SafeCare is highly structured and manualized and was
delivered by Bachelor and Master’s degree level service providers in teams reporting to the
same supervisor. More detailed information can be found in the SafeCare manual.40

Agencies in regions selected to implement SafeCare had previously been providing SAU,
thus the EBPI involved adding SafeCare to their model of care. Service providers in the
EBPI condition received a minimum of a week-long didactic and interactive (i.e., practice.
role-play) training in SafeCare typically followed by at least monthly in-vivo coaching. The
SafeCare coach accompanies the provider to the client’s home, observes, models behaviors
where appropriate, and provides supportive feedback.

SAU was less structured/more ideographic, often driven by emergent client concerns and
crises. SAU focused primarily on parenting, family crises, household management and child
caregiving, and tended to approach this via discussion and general advice rather than the
more structured, behavioral skill-based SafeCare approach. SAU used a variety of parenting
materials and guides, some published and some developed within a given CBO.37

Based on our literature review we developed the following hypotheses: H1) transformational
leadership will be positively associated with greater innovation climate, H2)
transformational leadership will be positively associated with leader-member exchange, H3)
leader-member-exchange will be positively associated with greater innovation climate, H4)
the effect of transformational leadership on innovation climate will be mediated by leader-
member exchange, H5) transformational leadership will have a stronger positive relationship
with innovation climate for the EBPI group, while leader-member exchange will be more
important during SAU, and H6) more positive innovation climate will be associated with
more positive provider attitudes toward adopting EBP. To our knowledge this is the first
study to examine associations of transformational leadership and leader member exchange
with innovation climate and attitudes toward EBP in a statewide implementation study.
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Methods
Study Context

The data for this study were collected as part of a longitudinal mixed-methods study of a
statewide EBPI in the Oklahoma Children’s Services system (OCS).41 The OCS contracts
with CBOs to provide in-home services in all six regions of the state. Service providers were
employees of the CBOs but treatment model (SafeCare vs. SAU) was manipulated at the
region level (n=6). Assignment to treatment condition began by randomizing the two urban
regions. For the four rural regions all possible assignment permutations were evaluated and
assignment to condition was based on the best pre-implementation balance.37 Teams within
regions were then randomized to coaching or no coaching however the research questions in
this study focus on EBP condition without regard to coaching.

Service providers and clinical supervisors employed by CBOs participated in biannual
(spring/fall) web-based surveys. Each survey took approximately 45–90 minutes to
complete. Participants received a written description of the study and informed consent was
obtained prior to beginning the survey. Participants received a gift certificate for
participating in the study. This study was approved by the appropriate institutional review
boards.

The current study utilizes data from three waves of data collection (waves 2,3 and 4) after
the adoption decision/planning phase and during active implementation of SafeCare.3 While
SafeCare was implemented prior to Wave 1, data from the first wave was not used because it
did not include all of the measures needed for these analyses. Changes to the contracting and
service delivery system instituted after wave four precluded use of data from subsequent
waves. Thus, we limited our study to the three waves providing the needed data and relevant
timing of changes in the service system. Each respondent is included in the analyses only
once, even if they participated in multiple waves of the study. Where multiple observations
were present we selected the last observation, ensuring that the respondent had the longest
possible time within their CBO for exposure to their supervisor’s leadership and team
innovation climate. This strategy also allowed for respondents in teams implementing
SafeCare to have the longest EBPI experience.

Sample
Participants were 140 service providers working in 30 teams providing comprehensive
home-based services to families involved with the child-welfare system. Most (96.4%)
respondents worked full time, mean age was 37.6 years (SD = 11.4; Range=22–68), and
87.1% were female. Respondents were Caucasian (62.9%), African-American (20.0%),
Hispanic (5.0%), and American Indian (12.1%). Almost half (49.3%) had a Bachelors
degree, 22.1% some graduate training, and 28.6% a Masters degree. Almost half indicated
social work (47.1%) as their primary discipline followed by psychology (16.4%), human
relations (13.6%), child development (10.7%), marriage and family therapy (3.6%), or other
disciplines (5.6%), and missing responses (2.9%). Respondents worked at their present
agency an average of 2.3 years (SD = 3.7). The only group difference in demographics was
that there were more female providers in the SAU (94.5%) vs. SafeCare (82.4%) condition
(p<.05). All providers were eligible to participate and the response rate across the three
waves averaged 94.7% (range=90.7%–96.8%).

Measures
Transformational Leadership was assessed with the Multifactor Leadership Questionnaire
(MLQ) 45-item Form 5X42 through which service providers rated their immediate
supervisor’s transformational leadership behaviors. The Cronbach’s alphas from the present
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study data indicated high reliability for the overall measure of transformational leadership
(α=0.97) and the four subscales of idealized influence (α=0.93), inspirational motivation
(α=0.92), intellectual stimulation (α=0.79), and individual consideration (α=0.92). The
validity of the MLQ is supported by studies demonstrating its prediction of important
organizational outcomes14, 15 and performance.16 Example items include “spends time
teaching and coaching” and “articulates a compelling vision of the future”. Service providers
indicated the extent to which their supervisor exhibited specific behaviors related to each
question on a 5 point Likert-type scale from “Not at all” to “To a very great extent.”
Subscale scores were averaged to create an overall mean score for each participant.

Leader Member Exchange was assessed with the Leader-Member Exchange Scale,20 a
single-factor 7-item scale that assesses the quality of the relationship between a leader and
subordinate. Consistent with prior research46, the leader-member exchange scale
demonstrated good psychometric properties (α =0.94). The leader-member exchange scale
has been used in numerous studies with demonstrated validity in studies of organizational
support, climate, work attitudes, and staff turnover.43–45 Example items include “How well
does your supervisor understand your job problems and needs” and “I have enough
confidence in my supervisor that I would defend and justify his/her decision if he/she were
not present to do so.” Participants indicated their response to each item on a 5 point Likert-
type scale and the mean score was used in our analyses.

Innovation Climate was assessed with the Support for Innovation subscale of the Team
Climate Inventory.47 The subscale is comprised of eight items including “In this team, we
take the time needed to develop new ideas” and “This team is open and responsive to
change”. The scale demonstrated very high reliability in the current study (α =0.95). The
scale has well established reliability and validity and has been validated across international
contexts29 and for large and small groups.47, 48 Responses were indicated on a five point
Likert scale ranging from “Not at all” to “To a very great extent”.

The Evidence-Based Practice Attitude Scale (EBPAS) was used to assess provider attitudes
toward adopting EBP34, 49, 50. The EBPAS has 15 items and four subscales, Appeal (the
intuitive appeal of EBP), Requirements (the likelihood of adopting EBPs given supervisor,
organizational, or system requirements to do so), Openness (general openness to new
practices), and Divergence (perceived divergence between research-based/academically
developed interventions and current practice) and a total scale score representing
respondents’ global attitude toward adopting and using EBP. Respondents indicated their
level of agreement to each statement using the Likert-type scale described above. Reliability
analyses for the EBPAS were consistent with prior research50 with a high overall alpha of α
= 0.86 and subscale alphas of 0.87 (Appeal), 0.94 (Requirements), 0.84 (Openness), and
0.71 (Divergence). EBPAS validity is supported by associations with clinic structure and
policies,34 organizational culture and climate,35 and leadership.18 Validity is supported by
studies showing that EBPAS scores predict adoption and use of EBPs.51, 52 The total
EBPAS mean score was utilized in the analyses.

Data Analytic Approach
Aggregation Analyses—Transformational leadership, leader-member exchange, and
innovation climate are believed to operate at the team level (i.e., level 2) and attitudes
toward EBP at the individual level (i.e., level 1).18, 34, 53 In order to examine these
assumptions we computed awg, ICC(1) and ICC(2) for each construct. The awg inter-rater
agreement statistic54, 55 was used to assess the degree to which members within each of the
participating teams agreed in their responses to the leadership and innovation climate scales
and to assess whether composing the individual-level responses to higher-level constructs
was justified. In order to facilitate interpretability and comparability to other reliability/
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consistency measures we scaled the awg statistic with a range of 0 to 154 where 1 indicates
perfect agreement and values of .70 indicate moderate agreement.55

Path Analyses—We conducted multigroup path analyses that adjusted for the nested data
structure (i.e., providers nested in teams) to evaluate the research hypotheses. As shown in
Figure 1, we proposed and tested a model in which the effects of transformational leadership
on innovation climate are partially mediated through leader member exchange.
Transformational leadership is anticipated to have direct effects on leader-member exchange
and innovation climate, and indirect effects on innovation climate through leader member
exchange. We also tested whether there was a significant effect of innovation climate on
provider attitudes toward adopting EBP. Our primary interest was whether these
associations differ during active implementation of an EBP vs. SAU. Specifically we
expected that transformational leadership would be more likely to affect innovation climate
during active implementation efforts. We conducted multigroup path analyses in which we
compared the two conditions (EBPI vs. SAU) by examining the magnitude and significance
of path coefficients between the two conditions. Next, we tested each path by estimating
multigroup models, one in which the path of interest was constrained to be equal, compared
to a model in which the paths were each freely estimated. The constrained and free models
were compared using scaled chi-square difference test statistics.56

We used maximum likelihood estimation with robust standard errors to account for the
nested design (k=30 clusters). All models were estimated using the Mplus software.57 One
SAU case was excluded due its missing data pattern. However, missing data among the
remaining cases was low (96.3% covariance coverage) and we utilized full information
maximum likelihood estimation for missing data to retain a sample size of 139 for the path
analyses. In additional analyses (available by request) we estimated structural equation
models that utilized a transformational leadership latent variable comprised of MLQ
subscales. The subscale factor loadings were similar to one another and overall results were
essentially identical to the path analysis approach. Thus, we report the more parsimonious
path analysis. Indicators of model fit were assessed using the comparative fit index (CFI),
Tucker-Lewis index (TLI), root mean square error of approximation (RMSEA), and the
standardized root mean square residual (SRMR) where CFI and TLI values greater than .90,
RMSEA values less than .10, and SRMR values less than .08 indicate acceptable model
fit.58–61

Results
Sample characteristics

Of the 140 providers, 85 were in the EBPI group and 55 were in the SAU group. Descriptive
statistics and correlations are presented for the EBPI and SAU groups in Table 1. The
bivariate correlations demonstrated generally similar patterns between the two groups,
although the absolute strength of certain associations differed somewhat. This was
particularly evident in the relationship between leader-member exchange and innovation
climate (SAU r= .77, p< .001; EBPI r=.54, p < .001). Study hypotheses were examined in
the multivariate framework of the path analysis.

Aggregation analyses
Our analyses supported leadership and innovation climate as characteristics of the team.
This held for transformational leadership (awg = .70, ICC(1) = .069, ICC(2) = .274), leader-
member exchange (awg = .72, ICC(1) = .133, ICC(2) = .315), and innovation climate (awg
= .79, ICC(1) = .075, ICC(2) = .302).
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Multiple Group Path analysis
Figure 1 shows the path model results. Path coefficients for the EBPI group are to the left of
the slash and SAU coefficients to the right of the slash. We found partial support for H1 in
that transformational leadership was positively associated with innovation climate, for the
EBPI group (.70, SE=.13, p < .001) but not for the SAU group (−.13, SE=.16, ns). The two
groups differed significantly for the path coefficients from transformational leadership to
innovation climate with the EBPI group having a significantly stronger effect (χ2 dif = 7.43,
1 df, p<.01).

As expected (H2), we identified a strong positive relationship between transformational
leadership and leader-member exchange for both the EBPI and SAU groups (.83, SE=.05,
p<.001 and .90, SE=.02, p<.001 respectively). The strength of the relationship did not differ
between the two groups differ (χ2 dif = 0.60, 1 df).

Partial support was found for H3 as leader-member exchange was significantly associated
with innovation climate only in the SAU group (.90, SE=.15, p < .001; EBPI = −.05, SE=.
16, ns). The paths from leader-member exchange to innovation climate differed between the
groups with a significantly stronger effect for the SAU group (χ2 dif = 28.97, 1 df, p<.001).

Next, H4 was partially supported in that leader-member exchange fully mediated the
association of transformational leadership with innovation climate only for the SAU group.
No mediation was found between transformational leadership and innovation climate by
leader-member exchange for the EBPI group.

For H5 active implementation (i.e., EBPI condition) resulted in a stronger positive
association between transformational leadership and innovation climate (EBPI = .70, p<.
001, SAU = −.13; χ2 dif = 7.43, 1 df, p<.01). Conversely, for providers in a more stable
environment (i.e., SAU condition) we found a stronger positive association between leader-
member exchange and innovation climate (EBPI = −.05, SAU =.90, p<.001; χ2 dif = 28.97,
1 df, p<.001).

Finally, H6 was partially supported as only the EBPI group demonstrated a positive
significant relationship between innovation climate and more positive attitudes toward EBP
while the SAU group had a non-significant association between these variables (EBPI = .29,
SE=.14, p< .05,; SAU = .20, SE=.17, ns). However, the coefficients for the pathway from
innovation climate to attitudes toward EBP were not significantly different between the two
groups (χ2 dif = 0.41, 1 df).

Model fit indices computed from the single overall multigroup path analysis model which
simultaneously generated the separate path coefficients for the EBPI and SAU groups
indicated excellent fit between the proposed model and the observed data (χ2 (4) = 1.074;
p=.90; CFI=1.000, TLI=1.000, RMSEA=0.000, SRMR=0.012).

Discussion
We found that transformational leadership had a strong direct association with innovation
climate, but only for the teams actively implementing SafeCare. For these teams, innovation
climate was also associated with more positive staff attitudes toward adopting EBP. This
suggests that transformational leadership may influence innovation climate and more
positive attitudes toward adopting EBP during the active implementation phase.3 For SAU,
the quality of the leader-provider relationship was important in supporting a positive
innovation climate during more stable periods of service provision. This suggests that
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organizations and leaders should be cognizant of leadership approaches while at the same
time considering their organization’s EBPI phase.

The strong positive association of transformational leadership with innovation climate for
the EBPI (but not the SAU) group reinforces the importance of more direct effects of
transformational leadership during active implementation of innovation and organizational
change. This finding is highly congruent with research demonstrating that leader support for
innovation implementation is important in improving organizational climate for
implementation of innovation.62 It is also congruent with findings supporting the association
of transformational leadership with attitudes toward EBP in mental health settings.18 The
present study adds to the evidence that leadership is important in moving innovations into
large public service systems and community-based service organizations.3, 63 Literature
suggests that innovation climate and attitudes toward EBP can be considered
“implementation outcomes” because they provide the context for more distal outcomes such
as reach to the provider or service population, fidelity, and/or clinical change.36 Leadership
and climate can facilitate improved implementation and can be improved through
organizational intervention.63

It appears that context matters for EBPI. In the present study, teams in both conditions were
performing essentially the same function (i.e., providing home visitation services to at-risk
children and families), so it is not surprising that the innovation climate was more strongly
related to attitudes toward EBP during active implementation for the EBPI group relative to
SAU. Although the magnitude of differences of path coefficients was small, this suggests
that it is during organizational change that transformational leadership should be bolstered to
positively impact the implementation process, and ultimately, staff willingness to adopt
EBP.

Mean differences on most measures between groups were small. In addition, bivariate
correlations were similar across groups with some exceptions. It is only when the
multivariate analyses were conducted that group differences became more apparent. Further
studies are needed to verify the results found here. In particular, studies are needed to
examine the impact of leader development strategies on innovation climate, staff attitudes
toward adopting EBPs, and EBP implementation efficiency and sustainability.

Limitations
Some limitations of the present study should be noted. First, our data relied on self-report
from providers in the service system. As such, common source bias could impact results.64

However, the experimental design allays this concern as providers were assigned to
conditions and the key questions for the study relate to study condition (EBPI vs. SAU).
Future studies would benefit from the inclusion of objective or observational measures of
leadership. Second, the small sample size may have impacted our ability to find significant
effects for the association of innovation climate with attitudes toward EBP for the SAU
group. Future studies should examine these issues with larger sample sizes. Third, the high
intercorrelation of transformational leadership and leader-member exchange suggests
overlap of these two constructs. While there is overlap, the constructs still represent
differing aspects of leadership: leadership behaviors on the one hand vs. the relationship of
leaders with their subordinates on the other. Future research should examine these
differences and determine if additional work on measure development is needed. Finally,
variances on all measures across groups were not significantly different except for
Innovation Climate (lower variance for EBPI condition). However, we would expect strong
transformational leadership to be associated with greater congruence of responses within a
subordinate group.

Aarons and Sommerfeld Page 8

J Am Acad Child Adolesc Psychiatry. Author manuscript; available in PMC 2013 November 26.

N
IH

-PA Author M
anuscript

N
IH

-PA Author M
anuscript

N
IH

-PA Author M
anuscript



Clinical Implications
The implementation and use of EBPs holds promise to improve clinical practice. EBPs
should integrate clinical expertise and judgment to meet the needs of clients and patients.1, 2

Improving leadership to improve subsequent team and provider buy-in, adoption, and use of
EBPs should improve clinical outcomes. However, EBPI is not a simple undertaking and
there are many issues facing clinicians in today’s mental health service context. For
example, insurance reimbursements, productivity requirements, and quality assurance
mandates are just a few of the concerns facing clinicians. However, more effective
leadership should help organizations and providers to implement and sustain the most
effective clinical practices.

Conclusions
Within health, mental health, and social service settings there is growing momentum to
implement EBPs.65–67 These efforts are only beginning to be informed by the considerable
literature examining the development and implementation of innovation in business
settings30 and the growing literature focusing on innovation implementation within service
organizations in health, mental health, and social service settings.31 However, many
challenges persist and there remains a need to examine and improve factors that can
facilitate EBPI. Public sector mental health and social service settings often use a team
structure; however the relationship of leadership and team perceptions and functioning
continues to be understudied.68 Similarly, the study of organizational climates that support
EBP adoption and implementation should be vigorously pursued. Within public sector
service organizations, successful adoption and implementation of EBPs is highly dependent
upon a number of factors32, 69, 70 but individual service providers are the primary vehicle
through which knowledge and skills are applied to the needs of clients and consumers.71

Indeed, a comprehensive review of the research and resulting implementation models
identified individual “adopters” (i.e., those directly involved in changing their service
delivery methods) as critical players in the implementation process.31 Understanding how
leadership impacts the values, beliefs, and motivation of individual providers to adopt EBPs
is crucial for effective implementation. Of particular relevance are findings demonstrating
that supervisor leadership18 and organizational culture and climate are also associated with
more positive attitudes toward adopting EBPs.35

Future research should focus on identifying ways to improve leadership during
organizational change. For example, managers could receive training and coaching in order
to improve transformational and transactional leadership skills. In addition, leadership
training could include an emphasis on creating a positive climate for implementation.72

Such approaches hold promise to improve the quality of care and outcomes of health and
human services provided in the public sector.
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Figure 1.
Clustered Path Analysis: Association of Transformational Leadership and Leader-Member
Exchange with Innovation climate and Innovation climate with Provider Attitudes Toward
Evidence-Based Practice compared to SAU. Note: N=139; EBPI =evidence-based practice
implementation (n=85)/SAU=services as usual (n=54); EBPI coefficients appear to left of
slash/SAU coefficients appear to the right of slash; χ2 (4)=1.074; p=.90; CFI=1.000,
TLI=1.000, RMSEA=0.000, SRMR=0.012; *p<.05, ***p<.001
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